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An Epidemic of Caring 

As Deacons, our primary function is to provide care to our congregation.  This might mean providing 

meals to those who are experiencing a major life event, such as a serious illness/injury or a new baby; 

singing Christmas carols to those who are isolated; or reaching out to members of our care groups 

with a phone call or card.  In thinking about the concept of care, I’ve realized that care involves 

action.  In other words, we may care about people, but the way we show them that we care is 

through our actions.  If I think about writing to my grandmother, who may be particularly lonely right 

now, that’s a caring thought, but it takes that follow through - that action of actually writing the note 

and mailing it - to demonstrate that (and hopefully brighten her day as a result.) 

During our current pandemic, I have witnessed people taking action to care for each other more than 

ever before.  This is displayed by those on the front lines, of course, but also from others as they go 

about their day-to-day lives.  For example: 

¶ Family and friends checking in with each other more regularly just to see how everyone is 

doing (and with the power of technology, distance is not a barrier to these check-ins!) 

¶ Neighbors sharing grocery items with each other so that nobody has to make a special trip to 

the store for one item (this happens in my neighborhood via a group text and items are left on 

doorsteps!) 

¶ Teachers going above and beyond to make sure that their students feel connected to their 

school community (our 5-year-old neighbor’s kindergarten teacher called her on a Saturday 

and FaceTimed with her for an hour!) 

¶ Countless people tirelessly making cloth face masks to donate to people in need of them. 

There are myriad other examples, as care is in abundance right now - in fact, one could say that there 

is an “epidemic of caring.”  In addition, much like a virus, care seems to be contagious - if a person 

feels cared for, they’re more likely to “pay it forward” and take action to care for someone else. 

Perhaps the COVID-19 pandemic has reminded us how important it is for us to show others how 

much we care through our actions.  And once we’re on the other side of this, maybe we’ll find that 

these actions have become so embedded in our lives that we continue to “care” at this level, 

mirroring God’s unrelenting care for us. 

--Caroline Green  

DEACON’S BEACON 
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Ordinary Time in the Liturgical Year 
 

This year June brings us back into Ordinary Time, which begins in January 
each year.  It starts immediately after Christmastide, which ends with 
Epiphany.  In 2020, the first weeks of Ordinary Time were in January and 
February. Then we moved into the liturgical season of Lent.  After Lent, 
Easter, Eastertide, and Pentecost, we go back to Ordinary Time.  Most of 
the weeks in the Christian liturgical calendar are in Ordinary Time. 
 
Why do we call it Ordinary Time?  There seem to be two related 
explanations.  In neither case does the name indicate that it is a boring, 

standard, typical, or uninteresting time of the year. 
 
Like many Christian church terms, the name comes from a Latin root 
word.  One possible root is “ordinalis” which means "showing order, 
denoting an order of succession."  You may be familiar with the modern 
term “ordinal numbers:” first, second, third, etc.  They tell the position 
of something in a list – or a sequence.  We use them in numbering the 
weeks of the liturgical year, such as the first week, second week, third 
week, etc.  (This is in comparison to the cardinal numbers: one, two, 
three, etc., which denote the quantity of something.) 
 
A related explanation is that the name comes from a similar Latin root word “ordo,” which 
means “order” in English.  This may go back to the idea of setting an order to the weeks in the 
liturgical year.  It may also be that Ordinary Time can be viewed as a “time of order” in the 
Church’s year.  In comparison to times of celebration, such as Christmas, Easter, and Pentecost 
or times of contemplation, such as Lent or Advent. 
 
Green is the color associated with Ordinary Time.  Historically, green represents a time of hope, 
as represented by healthy, growing plants and trees.  This may be the hope of new life in the 
resurrection following Pentecost.  It is also used to indicate our growth in faith as we follow the 
teachings and ministry of Christ. 
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Meals on Wheels Arlington Continues Their Work – Safely 

 

Austin Wiehe and Audrey Morris in FPCA Garden 

 
Both photos courtesy of Greg Morris  

MISSION 
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Continuing Your Contributions to FPC Arlington 
Your regular stewardship contributions to the church sustain our ministry. While the ushers can't pass 
the plate to you at home, please consider how you can maintain your giving. Some different ways to 
give include: 

¶ Mail a check from home (601 N. Vermont St. Arlington, VA 22203) 
¶ Use your bank's "bill pay" system to send to regular contributions 
¶ Give online using our online giving portal (via PayPal) 
¶ Request a grant through your donor-advised fund 

Your continued giving ensures the work of the church continues, even as we aren't together. Giving 
now puts us in a position to come back strong when we can worship in person again. Thank you. 
– Peter Lipsett, Elder for Stewardship & Finance 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

²!wbLbDΥ Email Scam Targeting Faith-Based Communities 
First Presbyterian’s tireless volunteer for all things tech, David Green, shares a warning from the Office 

of the Attorney General of Georgia of an “imposter email scam targeting members of synagogues and 

churches in which scammers pose as religious leaders to try to trick congregants into sending them 

money.” Many Friends of First Presbyterian have reported receiving messages purporting to be from 

our pastors and worship leaders. 

“Cybercrimes such as these are popular with scammers because the Internet makes it easy for them to 

hide their true identity,” said Georgia’s Attorney General Chris Carr. “Consumers should be very 

suspicious of any emails asking them to send money – even if they appear to come from a trusted 

source.” 

“There are different variations to these imposter emails. In one version, scammers set up Gmail 

accounts that display the actual name of the rabbi, priest, pastor or imam. The fraudster then emails 

the members of the congregation asking for emergency donations to help someone in need and 

instructs the recipients to purchase iTunes [or other] gift cards and mail them to a different address.” 

ҦPlease do not click on any links in and please do not reply to these suspicious messages.ҥ 

“If you have lost money or been the target of this type of scam, you can report it your local law 

enforcement agency” and/or the Attorney General’s Consumer Protection Division 

at https://www.oag.state.va.us/consumer-protection/index.php/file-a-complaint or the Virginia Consumer 

Protection Hotline (1-800-552-9963). “You should also forward the imposter emails to the Federal 

Trade Commission’s spam database” at spam@uce.gov” or the FTC's website. 

Our thanks to David Green for sharing the explanation and warning about this scam.  

STEWARDSHIP & FINANCE 
 

https://www.fpcarlington.org/communications/donate.html
https://www.oag.state.va.us/consumer-protection/index.php/file-a-complaint
mailto:spam@uce.gov
https://www.ftccomplaintassistant.gov/GettingStarted?NextQID=409&Url=%23%26panel1-5&SubCategoryID=18#crnt
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NOTE FROM THE THURSTONS -- Dear Church Family, 

Now that Harry is graduating from high school, we are getting ready to move to northern New York 

where Steve is from, and where I have a full-time faculty position waiting for me at Empire State College in 

Saratoga Springs, NY. We will be closer to Steve's family, and also to Harry, who will be attending the 

University of Vermont. Hazel is going along, too, and will continue to take writing and acting classes. 

So Steve and I would like to take a small opportunity to say thank you to our church family since 

1998. Hazel and Harry were baptized and confirmed here, and went on mission trips and hung out with a 

great group of kids. I volunteered as a shepherd for the little ones, taught a Sunday school class, helped in 

the library, and served a term on session. Steve has really enjoyed working with the mission team, and we 

have all enjoyed working as 8:30am ushers. My favorite memories will be church picnics, listening to the 

choir and singing hymns, thoughtful sermons and class discussions, and being able to work with a church 

family of smart and caring people. Steve will miss the many good sermons, which FPC dishes out regularly. 

The coronavirus situation makes it impossible for us to say good-bye in person, or to treat the church 

to a big cake or have a picnic at our house, or anything we would have normally done.  I don't want anyone 

to think we are sneaking out the door! Know that you will all be missed, and we will always remember First 

Church as a core part of our life in Arlington. 

Peace and Love, Cathy and Steve Thurston 

NOTE FROM THE HULSERS – I apologize for my absence the last 2 months.  The COVID response has pretty 

much sucked all oxygen from the room for those of us in the military, especially those making policy to counter 

the threat and protect our members and response capability.  On top of that, I made my way south last week 

(surprise: I'm in Alabama) to start my job a bit earlier than expected.  And this weekend, several of my aircraft 

are responding to Tropical Storm Cristobal -- Never a dull moment in the Coast Guard! 

All is good though; the Hulser's are happy and healthy!  Leslie and Alex have departed as well; they'll be spending 

the summer w/ my family on the Jersey Shore.  Alex is going to try and secure a beach lifeguarding job position.  

We'll take any prayers for her safety and health as she attempts to help others. 

Thank you to our Trustees who so selflessly give their time and energy to make First Presbyterian the Church it 

is.  Three times now, Leslie, Alex and I have left and returned -- always to feel like it was "coming home".  I know 

that is in large part due to the work of this group, our other dedicated volunteer groups, and church leadership. 

This has been a very special two years here, culminating in Alexandra's confirmation just last month -- via ZOOM!  

(Cali: You rock).  Successfully confirming new members of the church during this national emergency and 

epidemic was a shining example of the resilience of our church, and the dedication of our church leaders. We 

were honored to be a part of it. 

The Hulser's will gladly/humbly accept your prayers for a safe and healthy transfer to our new duty station in 

Mobile, AL...and that our next several months apart go quickly.  And finally, we look forward to seeing you all in 

a few years! 

-Chris (and Leslie and Alex) Hulser 
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CALLED CONGREGATIONAL MEETING FOLLOWING WORSHIP ON JUNE 21 — The Session of First 

Church has called a Congregational Meeting following virtual worship on Sunday, June 21 for the 

purpose of electing new officers (Elders, Deacons, and Trustees). Please participate in this important 

meeting via Zoom. (Biographies of officer nominees and a link to the virtual meeting will be shared in 

emails to our Friends of First Church Google Group on June 12 and June 19. If you would like to be 

added to the Google group please email Office Administrator Sheri Langham.) 

VIRTUAL VAN GO LUNCH – The monthly Van Go lunch outing has gone virtual for the time being. The 

next gathering is on Thursday, June 18, 2020, at 12:00 pm. All are welcome to join. We'll spend our 

lunch hour together, find out how everyone is doing, and look ahead to July. Login instructions will be 

made available during Zoom Social Hour on Sunday, June 14 and via emails to our Friends of First Church 

Google Group. 

PLEASE SHARE: LINKS TO VIDEOS FOR FOOD AND EMERGENCY FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE – Please share 

with any Arlington residents in need these links to short videos instructing how to call Arlington’s 

Department of Human Services’ main line, 703-228-1300, for food and emergency financial assistance 

(for rent, utilities, etc.).  Arlington’s DHS is working on creating these videos in Arabic, Mongolian, and 

Amharic as well. 

SPANISH: https://vimeo.com/arlingtonva/review/425279921/9aebd1692f 

ENGLISH: https://vimeo.com/arlingtonva/review/424946020/bd5db64c7a 

MAKE YOUR VOICE HEARD: REGISTER AND VOTE! – Virginia will have a Republican primary on June 23 

and a special county board election on July 7. The Presidential Election is November 3. 

To register to vote and update your address go to: 

https://vote.elections.virginia.gov/thirdparty/lwv/Arlington 

This link is good for anyone living in Virginia. Remember, you must update your registration if you have 

moved – even if you have moved across the hall. There is no special form to update your registration, 

you just do it via the link above. 

To get an absentee ballot application for either election mailed to you go to: 

ARLINGTON: https://vote.arlingtonva.us/absentee/absentee-voting-ballot-application/* 

ALEXANDRIA: https://www.alexandriava.gov/elections/info/default.aspx?id=1720* 

You can apply for your November absentee ballot now! 

CHURCH NEWS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

mailto:office@fpcarlington.org
https://vimeo.com/arlingtonva/review/425279921/9aebd1692f
https://vimeo.com/arlingtonva/review/424946020/bd5db64c7a
https://vote.elections.virginia.gov/thirdparty/lwv/Arlington
https://vote.arlingtonva.us/absentee/absentee-voting-ballot-application/*
https://www.alexandriava.gov/elections/info/default.aspx?id=1720*
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REPEATING THE WARNING ABOUT EMAIL SCAMS – Please read the article on the previous page of this 

newsletter regarding an email scam which has hit First Presbyterian many times. If you receive an email 

message purporting to be from Pastor Caroline or one of our guest preachers or worship leaders, please 

check the sender’s address carefully. If the address or message looks suspicious, includes 

typographical errors or odd wording, and/or requests assistance, money, or gift cards please do not 

click on links and please do not reply to the message. 
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Join us for Worship on Facebook Live 

¶ Each Sunday at 11 am 

¶ Weekly bulletins to follow along with Sunday services are on FPCA’s website. 

Join us for Virtual Social Hour on Zoom 

¶ Each Sunday at 11:45 am we gather for the first five minutes, and then share 

updates on activities and the church. For those who want to stay and chat after 

the updates, you’ll have the opportunity to fan out into smaller “breakout 

rooms” of five or so people to facilitate conversation. 

Need more details on accessing the Facebook Live worship or the 

Zoom Social Hour? Detailed instructions are in Friday emails 

ǘƻ ƻǳǊ άCǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƻŦ CƛǊǎǘ /ƘǳǊŎƘέ DƻƻƎƭŜ DǊƻǳǇΦ 

http://www.fpcarlington.org/
https://www.fpcarlington.org/communications/recent-bulletins.html

